THE CREATION AND GOVERING OF NEW CHAPTERS
6.1
GETTING STARTED
All new chapter formations must be approved by the Georgia Society Board of Managers (BOM).  The BOM meets quarterly and the schedule of their meetings is generally published in the quarterly newsletter, The Hornet’s Nest.  One general guideline the BOM requires is that you have at least fifteen (15) new/existing members before you request your chapter charter (dual members do not count). Although approval must be obtained prior to any new chapter formation, much preliminary work can be completed in the formation process prior to their approval.

The New Chapters, New Members, and Membership Retention Committee of the State Society will identify places where new chapters are likely to form in the next five or ten years and will initiate a statewide action plan to reform those chapters where chapters no longer exist or which are temporarily inactive.  Also, the Long Range Plan deals with this subject as well.  This committee is an excellent source to check if interested in starting a new chapter.

It is not unusual for new chapters to be “spun off” from existing chapters.  The larger chapters in certain communities are often very willing to sponsor the creation of new chapters in order to further the goals of our State and National Societies.  In larger metro centers it is sometimes very difficult for individuals to get to some of these meetings.  So in order to make it more practical and convenient, new chapters are often started in suburban locations.  The individuals desiring to begin a new chapter should bring before a chapter’s Board of Managers the idea of chapter sponsorship.   It is important to talk with the chapter’s BOM because in many cases you will be seeking membership from the sponsoring chapter’s rolls.  

The State of Georgia is divided into Regions.  Refer to Section 4.6 for the Regional map.  It is vitally important that the State President and Regional Vice Presidents, State Secretary, and Membership Committee be contacted when a new chapter is being considered in a region.  The Regional VP’s are well aware of the chapters in their region and can help in the formation process, as well as help minimize negative impacts on existing chapters that may result in forming a new chapter.   Careful thought should be given as to the number of members that are taken from the rolls of an existing chapter.   Membership is the lifeblood of our organization and new chapters are an integral part in that process, but we should be mindful not to harm one while creating another.  
Once you have met with the sponsoring chapter, create a “chapter formation” BOM consisting of five (5) or more members for the new chapter that will address the many tasks that are necessary in the “start-up” process.  This initial and special BOM will select and name the various officers that will see that the plan is carried forward until the chapter charter banquet is held.  It is not uncommon for this initial BOM to become the initial officers for the first year of a chapter’s existence.

6.2
FORMING A NEW CHAPTER WITH DAR ASSISTANCE
Sharing common goals and objectives, i.e. patriotism, education and history, naturally draws our DAR sisters and SAR compatriots together.

Remember how very important DAR records are when completing an application for membership.  A tie-in including the ancestral DAR member’s name, relationship, numbers and dates, etc., is proof sufficient for an SAR applicant to base his own line.  Refer to Section 12.09.0F DAR Form Letter to Obtain Record Copies, for a sample form letter to request DAR records. The fine DAR genealogical and historical library in Washington, D.C., is open to compatriots merely by providing proof of SAR membership.  Conversely, the SAR facilities in Louisville are open for DAR use as well.  Refer to Section 12.08 Leveraging DAR Records, for some ideas on how to use DAR publications.

Throughout the years the DAR has been our greatest ally for obtaining the names of prospective members.  Personal contact is vital; know the DAR Chapter Regent(s) in your area and the names of their officers and members.  There are many awards and recognitions that DAR members can and will receive for their help in building membership in a new or existing chapter.  Once your chapter is created, be sure the various Regents receive your chapter newsletter.  If you don’t produce one be sure they get a copy of The Hornet’s Nest. 

Here are some simple and suggested steps in obtaining DAR assistance:

1)
Hold a personal meeting (not by telephone) with the DAR Regent(s) in your area.  Explain to her that you want her to help in expanding SAR membership by helping form a new chapter.  Give her assurance that her group will not be asked to do more than give you the names of some mutual male friends who might be persuaded to join the SAR and relatives of members in the DAR.

2)
Explain to the Regent(s) that it would be most helpful if she/they would do the following:  a. furnish you with a roster of DAR membership, and b.  you will prepare a letter, to be signed by her, to be mailed to all her chapter members.  It will ask each member to list on an enclosed post card the names of two or more men (husbands, brothers, sons or friends) whom she thinks are eligible to join the SAR.

3)
After the Regent(s) have signed the letters, you will then address envelopes to the entire roster furnished you and enclose a copy of the letter and post card in each of the envelopes.  After mailing these letters, return the roster to the Regent(s).  Allow a week to ten days for the cards to be returned.

4)
Prepare several copies of the names returned to you, along with addresses and phone numbers. When you think all of the cards have been returned, divide them between a special calling committee to set up an open house to interest and sell your prospects.  This gathering should be arranged for a convenient time, avoiding other conflicts as much as possible.  Arrange for a good enthusiastic speaker whose topic is along patriotic lines.  Have greeters at the doors with necessary literature, including the blue and green brochures from the NSSAR. Light refreshments may be served.  The DAR Regent(s) should be there to speak briefly if they wish.

5)
An invitation to the open house is to be mailed to the prospects five to six days beforehand.  The invitation is followed up a day or so before the gathering by the calling committee as a reminder.

6)
During the open house, everyone should be introduced.  Begin the meeting with the usual SAR openings, the pledge and SAR oath of allegiance.  The SAR and United States flags should be displayed.  After the speaker gives his talk, someone explains the need for a strong, virile chapter, to uphold the government our forefathers established.  The procedures for joining are displayed and a question and answer period is provided.

7)
Set up a follow-up meeting, which should be scheduled for not more than two weeks in the future, with those prospects who accepted application forms.  The chapter president, secretary or registrar, and a compatriot whose expertise is genealogy, should all be at this informal meeting.

Collect as many completed papers as possible for the registrar to process.  Assure that all the prospects, regardless of their status of application, are urged to attend upcoming chapter meetings.   Announce who the speaker will be as well as the time and place it will be held.  Be sure that each prospective member gets a copy of The Hornet’s Nest.  Additional copies may be obtained from the Editor.

The Application for Charter shall be coordinated with the State President, the appropriate Regional Vice-President, State Secretary, and Membership Committee prior to submittal to the State Board of Managers.  The territory encompassed must be defined in writing prior to submission of an Application for Charter.
Once the chapter formation is approved by the State BOM, the chapter formation BOM should meet in special session to set a date and time for the completion of the chapter charter application.  Blank chapter applications may be obtained from the NSSAR Merchandising Department.  Work out the final details of the charter banquet.  Special thought should be given to who will be invited and whether or not it will be a dinner meeting.

The charter presentation ceremony and/or banquet, arranged by the new chapter, will include the DAR members and husbands, invited community leaders, the new SAR compatriots, and wives. This should be a rather gala affair, with flag ceremony, pledges and prayer beforehand, followed by a good speaker.  A Georgia Society official, usually the State President or his designate will handle the charter and gavel presentation, and the installation ceremony of the new officers, including neck ribbon for the president (gavel and ribbon are purchased by the state society). A NEW GEORGIA SOCIETY CHAPTER IS BORN. 

6.3
NATIONAL SOCIETY PUBLICATIONS THAT MAY HELP YOU
The National Society has three publications that are very helpful in getting the SAR message out to the public as well as providing good information for prospective members.  A copy of these publications may be found in Sections 12.01 & 120.2 Membership Applications and Section 21.0 National Publications How To Get Them.  They are included to be a reference source for you.  They are NSSAR publications that may change from time to time and the State Society does not keep them up to date.  Purchase instructions will be found in the above-mentioned section. 
